TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




FEBRUARY 23, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Monte, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Dave Schlowsky & Tara Weiman
Absent: Town Attorney Larry Gardner
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 9, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present and has nothing in the General meeting to report on as he would like speak at the Water Meeting.  Lindsay Ostrander may have found a grant NYS Preservation League $3,500-$10,000 for the Centre Property; however, the grant will want a match from the Town. They are going to speak to the Preservation League on Friday to get more information.  
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REQUESTING APPLICATION FOR TOWN SEWER SERVICE:  Dave Schlowsky would like permission from the Sewer Board as he has purchased one EDU for 292 County Rt. 12, Tax Map #95.06-1-4 and would also like permission to purchase an additional 15 EDU’s for a multiple unit dwelling.  The Sewer Board unanimously gave a verbal approval and will write a letter to Dave so that he may move on to the next step of his project.  John Brust offered to write a formal letter for sewer and water. 
2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Mountaintop Progressives would like to request use for March 5, 2017 @ 6-8pm to host an informational presentation about the proposed county jail Lori Torgersen will be the guest speaker.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Chandra Knotts 23Arts Initiative Windham would like to request use for March 30-April 3, 2017 @ 10am to 6pm daily jazz residency for “A Soldier’s Story” rehearsals and recording. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
3.2017 SCHOHARIE WATERSHED SUMMIT “Forests of the Future” March 25, 2017 &

NYSDEC 4-Hour Erosion and Sediment Control Training March 29, 2017; training workshops will count as credit for municipal planning board members. A motion to approve to forward both workshops on to our Planning Board members was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT JANUARY 2017: Judge Mattiace $935.00
5.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #8 OF 2017: To accept the Sewer District Billing for 2017 in the amount of $190,232.60.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.FIXED ASSETS 2016 REPORT: Bette Rhoades has completed the report for the Board’s review.  Our Accountants have already reviewed the report.
7.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  All the repairs on the vehicles are done.  With the nice weather this past week they have been working on the brush cutting on Old Road for our paving project and Cunningham off of County Route 10.  This past Saturday a homeowner on Mill Street stopped in at the highway garage office with a compliment on the plowing performance has he was very happy. The compliment was passed on to the highway men. Friday the snowflakes will be coming down.  Today Ambulance 96-1 has been moved to the highway building for storage till it is deemed for surplus/auction.  Councilman Murray spoke to the Auction guy on Tuesday and we need to renew our auction membership with Auctions International. Gary would like the Town Board’s permission to deem truck 14-Chevrolet pickup that was used for the Water Dept. to be placed in for surplus.  This vehicle is just too costly to keep fixing.  A motion to approve for surplus equipment was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Gary would also like to appoint Troy Aplin has his “Work in Foreman” instead of a Deputy.  He would also like to pay him a stipend at the end of the year of a $1,000.00 which he has budgeted for.  A motion to approve the stipend was by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Had a busy weekend with a couple of incidences.  The next week Officer J. Rivera & Officer C. Sirago will be participating with Greene County Sheriff’s Office as they will be having a Sex Offenders training class here at the Town Hall on March 1 @ 2-4pm.  Car 7F386 check engine light was on it is an Oxygen 2 Sensor and that has been cleared by Chris Suda.  We used the AD over the weekend and we will need to order another AD Adult Pads. The AD set we have is still functional but we should be looking at getting a newer set as this one is out dated (2007-2010).  The Chief also recommends having an AD set here at the Town Hall, WWTP & the Highway Building. Ambulance Administrator Davia Monte will look into prices. Supervisor Pelham asked if there were any recent complaints on parking of cars on CD Lane Road. Last Sunday there were 58 cars from South Street up to CD Lane Road as the skiers would park and take the magic carpet to the slope. Also, asked if there were any problems with the overnight parking on the turnaround of CD Lane Road going into Club Road as cars were seen being left there.  Chief Gonzalez made note that 
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the blinking light near the school has been installed and is currently working.  Also, stated they will continue to have an officer posted at the entrance of school daily while in session. Chief Gonzalez asked the Board to recommend his 2017 salary to be $18,000 effective 2/14/17-12/31/17.  A motion to approve the Chief of Police’s salary to $18,000.00 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Monte was present.  “When to Work” scheduling is up and running and everyone loves it.  Would like to hire more people to fill the shifts and will need to get the applications from the bookkeeper. Would like to send a letter out as there are people who have not worked in months/years to offer them time or remove them from the list. Would like permission to purchase 2 new tablets for each Ambulance as this will help fill out the patient’s information, keep data, billing and submit the EP CPR’s.  Right now, they are still using paper PCRs with no numbers on the top and harder to keep track of.  A motion to approve the 2 new tablets was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Greene County EMS along with many other towns in Greene County is currently using ESO.  Davia would like permission to purchase the ESO Healthcare Software & Agreement. A motion was approved for the ESO Healthcare Software & Agreement to purchase and to have the Supervisor sign the contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. The Board will continue to speak with Davia before it is actually ordered.  Davia was speaking to the Director of REMO today and this is something that they require that we carry. The EZ-IO Intraosseous Infusion System and EZ-IO Needle as this is something of importance that needs to be on each ambulance. These are just things that bring us up to date with everyone else.  The door locks/key pad at the ambulance building needs to be changed due to a lot of the narcotics that are kept there. There is a plumbing issue but that is the Land Lord’s responsibility. The loaner ambulance is working well for now, Davia was just wondering what was going on with discussion to purchase a new ambulance if that has been made yet.  The Board is currently looking at the specs of a new ambulance, it is similar to the demo loaner they currently have.  Supervisor Pelham will have Town Attorney Larry Gardner looking into the financing of the new ambulance.  
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: The following Committees need to have Councilman Karl Gonzalez’ name taken off as he is the new Chief of Police.  The Committees have been updated as follows:  Web Page Committee: Councilman Peters.  Police Negotiating Committee: Councilman Peters, Supervisor Pelham and Chief of Police Karl Gonzalez. Fireworks Committee: Supervisor Pelham. Highway Committee: Councilmen Murray and Van Valin. Town Officer in Charge of Parks: Supervisor Pelham, Chief Karl Gonzalez will be available should he be needed. EOC Coordinator: Councilman Murray. EOC Committee: Supervisor Pelham and Councilmen Peters, Murray and Van Valin. LTCR (Storm Water Committee) Team Members Delaware Engineering Staff, Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Windham Mountain Chip Seamans, Windham Planning Board Maureen Anshanslin and Councilmen Van Valin and Peters. 
The Bookkeeper wants permission to pre-pay the following invoice to Windham Equipment Rentals as the WWTP would like to purchase an Ariens Platinum 30 Snow blower price $1,559.20.  A motion to approve and have the Supervisor sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  
Supervisor Pelham discussed again with the Board the Vacation Schedule for all full-time employees “No one is to be grandfathered”. This has been discussed with Elayne Gold, Labor Attorney. Anniversary dates will be effective for all full-time employees as of January 3, 2017, no exceptions made.  The annual time off allotted the following changes that were made: 21 years to 30 years = 6 weeks = 240 hours and 31 years to 40 years = 7 weeks = 280 hours. 

Councilman Murray the locks are done downstairs; the printer problem with the Police Dept. has been fixed; will continue to work with Davia.  This past week went to the Association of Towns Training School in NYC.  He is looking into having a credit card machine available for the business offices.  He met Ray from CT Male (NY Rising Project). He also brought home a lot of information on rural planning.  Councilman Van Valin would like to purchase new storm window panes for the Library as the current ones are single pane and this will help with their winter heating. Also, the lamp posts on the Mad Brook Bridge have to be replaced this year.  He 
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is going to make a list of things that need to be looked at. Also, in need of repair and work is the flag stone walk way at the Centre Property this year. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington has had 2 emergency times of repair of sidewalks near the Post Office and Centre Property.  Supervisor Pelham would also like to have Gary look at the sidewalk on this side of Town Hall and the gym building next door as they are in great need of repair.  Councilman Peters is still working on the website email addresses.  Police Chief Gonzalez would like a new email address. He is also working on making our town forms PDF user friendly, the next digital step process.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no comment.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS February 23, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #4-G contained vouchers #125-162, totaling $21,875.87 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #40-49, totaling $7,917.94 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #50-66, totaling $33,275.59 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P for General contained 4 claims, totaling $4,659.17 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 16 claims, totaling $11,998.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray,         2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $5,722.18 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P contained 7 claims, totaling $13,054.01 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P contained 1 claim, totaling $71.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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